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Mercury 

This year we needed to spread our Athletics Carnival over two days.  

Day 1, we completed the field events and saw some really impressive      

results across the board. High Jump was a highlight of the day where we 

witnessed some exceptional techniques. On Day 2, we completed the      

running events, starting with the 100m. Some of the races were very quick 

and close, proving to keep the timekeepers on their toes. Participation rates 

were excellent for the day!  

Well done to all students and a huge thank you to staff for your assistance 

with running the events. Days like this don’t happen without your input. 

District Athletics Carnival 

Congratulations to the 26 Murrumburrah High School students who were 

successful in making it away to the Zone Athletics Carnival in Temora this 

week. Our students competed exceptionally well with some coming away 

with 1st and 2nd places, meaning they will be competing at the Riverina   

Carnival in Albury - Week 2, Term 3. 
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 ’
Welcome to Week 6. 

Since our last newsletter I have been involved in a few activities that help the school and its 

community.  Ms Hyland and myself attended the Principals Forum at Young PCYC. This meeting 

was held once again since lockdown last year and is used as a time to plan events, support 

and explain past areas of interest that may affect our community. It was good to touch base 

with the local Police and other schools that attended. 

Last year we introduced a peer reading program. This program involved Year 10 students being 

trained by TAFE staff and meeting one on one with a Year 7 student to assist with reading     

improvement. This program was very well received by the students last year and very             

productive. This year, 7 students from Year 10 attended TAFE to undertake their first training 

day. In week 5 they then met with their Year 7 students and began the program of support. So 

far things are going along very nicely and the Year 10 students will have 2 more TAFE training 

sessions over the next 2 weeks. 

CSU in Wagga invited Mrs Spencer (Careers Adviser), Ms Hyland (Deputy Principal) and myself 

along for a formal dinner in Wagga held on the University grounds. The dinner was a restart of 

the Principals dinner forum that was held almost 2 years ago. At these functions many high 

schools from the Wagga area attend and are presented with information and a lovely meal.  

Attendees then had a Q and A session and a good chance to mingle and share useful ideas 

with each other that can help our senior students back at school. A long drive after work but a 

great night. 

NAPLAN examinations have been undertaken by our Year 7 and Year 9 students. These       

mandatory exams give the Department and the school a snapshot of each student’s progress 

compared to all state students, at that point in time. Results should be back soon. 

After a successful relaunch of our Business Brekky program last Thursday the school has      

received many positive comments for their work supporting local businesses in                       

apprenticeships/traineeship information. The presenters provided a brief overview of how they 

can support local businesses and options that they have available to them. A big thank you to 

Karen at the Light Horse Hotel for catering for 21 people at 7.30 in the morning. A lovely venue, 

a warm fire and a great breakfast. 

Zoe Robinson, who is the Advocate for Family and Young People in NSW visited our school     

recently to get a chance to talk directly to a few of our students about aspects of country life 

that she might be able to help with. Zoe had a brief tour of the school and loved her chance to 

touch base with rural families. Zoe also was at a meet and greet lunch at Wallendbeen Public 

School that Ms Hyland and I attended. 

Finally, a quick infrastructure update. The balcony roof is currently being planned and designed 

to meet Departmental guidelines, the car park extension has been measured up by the        

company from Wagga and is awaiting final approvals, the school will be getting a full solar     

panel upgrade as part of the cooler classrooms project. When the air conditioning units are    

installed and the gas heating removed this should make a big saving on energy consumption. 

Thank you and until next time, stay safe. 

Mr Dale Rands  
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This fortnight our SRC have been looking to help fundraise money for Breast Cancer Trials. 

Chloe Wade will be participating in a marathon where she will run a total of 42km in memory 

of her aunt.  

 

If you would like to Chloe’s fundraising efforts, go to mycause.com #Run4Fran.  

 

The school hopes to run activities for students and events to help Chloe reach her goal for 

this great cause.  

 

Over the last two weeks our school has been running the Athletics Carnival and it has been       

wonderful to see students continue to get involved to cheer and support each other in various 

events.  

 

Our school also continues to support the Hilltops Youth Council. They will be running a free 

movie night on the 4th of June at Young Southern Cross Cinema.  

 

Thank you, 

Amity & Jordan 

On Thursday 20th of May, Principal Mr Rands, Mrs Jan Young and Mrs Alison Spencer held a 

breakfast for local businesses at The Light Horse Hotel, Murrumburrah. We had businesses 

across all sectors attend, Transport, Automotive, Hospitality, Construction and Beauty       

Therapy. 

 

During the breakfast, the guests heard from Principal, Dale Rands about his passion to work 

with “each individual student” on their pathway through school and then into employment, 

this could be through a HSC to University, school based apprenticeship, apprenticeships, 

traineeships or full time employment. Senior Pathways Officer Mr Charlie Colclough was in 

attendance to explain how he supports the school through his role in the Department.  

 

Meagan and I from COMPACT (the organisation that works with MHS to secure work         

placements for students), came along to explain how we work with the School VET staff and 

local employers to support students on their pathways.  

 

We will look at holding two of these meetings a year to work with and 

engage the community and local employers.  

 

We look forward to meeting with more employers at our next one. 

 

Courtney Johnson 

Work Pathways Coordinator 

Compact Incorporated 

https://www.mycause.com.au/p/250228/run4fran
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Congratulations to students listed. 

Blue Level Purple Level 

• Sam Manwaring • Nicholas Young 

• Benjiman Layton  

Double Blue Double Purple 

• Bonnie Abnett • Jack Sargent 

• Chloe Wade • Dustin Hulme 

• Jade Emms • Tom Ings 

 • Bianca Burns 

Congratulations to Xavier Vasquez who was the recipient of 

the Alice Lemon Memorial Award for the Most Successful 

HSC Result in 2020.  

 

Xavier spoke to the student body at our Week 3 Assembly 

on one of his rare days off from University.  

 

Xavier is studying Pharmacy at the University of Canberra.  
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After a break due to COVID in 2020, Genius Hour has returned with a creative flourish in 2021, 

thanks to the combined efforts of the Murrumburrah High School CAPA (Creative and            

Performing Arts) staff. We have welcomed students from MPS and Wombat Public School. Our 

first week was all about Drama! Ms Elliott introduced the group of enthusiastic Stage 3         

students to drama games and they work-shopped a condensed version of Oliver Twist. Last 

week Ms Vickery introduced them to the wonders of clay in her Visual Arts session. Students 

made their own pinch pots which will be fired and taken home in the final week. They also    

developed their skills in 3D shading. This week  students played music with the very talented 

Mr Cronin! Thank you to all involved, including Rosie who has been catering for afternoon tea. 

Below is a brief report from Evan James of year 6 at MPS.  

 
" Genius hour was in weeks 4, 5 and 6. We did Drama in week 4 and we 

did a play. In week 5 we made clay pinch pots for Visual Arts. The clay was 

soft and weird on my hands. We put the pots in the kiln after we made 

them. We then drew a small pot in 3D with shadows. Thanks Ms Vickery, 

Ms Elliott and Murrumburrah High School." 

 

Ms Adrienne Beck 

Head Teacher - English/HSIE/CAPA/LOTE/Library/LaST 
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Earlier this term several students from Murrumburrah High School        

entered their imaginative writing into the short story competition            

associated with the writer's festival. Wonderfully for us Maddie Teys of 

Year 11 was declared the winner of the senior high school division, from a 

very competitive field. Maddie's story, based on the idea of bringing    

something to light features fabulous description in her story of one person 

overcoming a challenge, with a terrific twist in the tale! Congratulations to 

Maddie, and thank you to the all students who entered their writing.    

Maddie's story will be published later this year. We present her story for 

your enjoyment.  

                             

  

Paddock daisies by Maddison Teys 
  

I'm stuck completely in my tracks, my mouth can't move, or maybe it just doesn't want to.   Danger. I can 

see danger. I know what's going to happen. I'm not stopping it. I want to scream; I want to shout. I can't. 

The job has to be done. 

Tell him to go!  

Get out of there!  

My mind screams but my body is constraining it.  

A foot smashes against his crippled body with enough force to break bone. Once, twice over and over. I 

hear cracks then a horrendous sound escapes from his mouth; it pierces my soul, casting his pain onto 

me. He sprints away trying to escape, I just walk. Calm, collected, unaware of what I’ve just done. 

  

Picking up his dying body a wave of guilt flushes over me. His heartbeat gets slower and slower. Breaths 

short and faint. They fall out of sync before finally stopping. Tears fall from my eyes, drowning me in 

guilt.  All is lost, I am lost.  

  

Placing the body on the back seat, the softest towel drapes over him with his head poking out, as if he's 

just sleeping. Right. Flinging myself into the front, a glimpse of the face in the mirror catches my eye. 

The pure peace on the face is breathtaking. The stillness of the body mesmerises me. The sense of no 

pain brings me bittersweet joy. The absence of noise fills me with a calming sense of salvation. But at 

the same time I feel like I've been pelted with rocks, ripping apart my face, my heart and soul. So I turn 

the mirror around. Out of sight out of mind. 

  

Speeding down the highway the car starts to rip away at the gravel, I feel like I'm floating as my car rolls 

down the hills, dust fills the cabin through the rolled down window. 

You did the wrong thing! You killed him! It's all your fault!  

These words roll over and over in my head, like a storm at sea. 

  

“I Helped him!” the only words I can verbalise.  

What do I believe?  

Who do I believe?  

The pain isn't there anymore. It was the right thing to do. I saved him. 
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The brakes slam down making gashes in the soft dirt. The makeshift outback graveyard has an uncanny 

feeling. The tree bordered by rocks and the skulls of rotting animals, inside one  tree is the key for      

ridding the problem before me. A shovel. I take it out and carry it to the only untouched patch of red dirt. 

This spot will be perfect. It will finish my collection. I tell myself. The shovel slams into the ground barely 

cracking the dried dirt. Strike after strike the shovel slowly breaks through into the soft dirt underneath. 

Six feet under he’ll go.  

Wiping the sweat off my brow I'm done. The hole is perfect and ready for someone to move in.  

Forever…. 

  

Unwrapping the body, he still looks as peaceful as ever. It hasn't even been an hour. His body cold and 

stiff. Walking with him sprawled in my arms, his head flops side to side with each and every movement I 

take, my arms starting to buckle as I get closer to his place of endless sleep. His body hits the dirt with 

the sound of meat slapping on the floor. Opening a black felt lined satin bag, I place a handwritten letter 

and a few paddock daisies in the bag. Next the body. Picking it up,    clearing his face of dirt. The eyes 

have now been frosted over, like a closed shop. Dried blood around his mouth starts to flake off on my 

hands. I know it's time to let go. Laying him into the bag and tying it closed the same wave of guilt wash-

es over me. He deserved this that's all I know. Rolling the bag across the ground it falls down into the 

grave. The afternoon sun shining into the hole lights the curves of the bag which perfectly encases the 

body.  

The shovel helps layer the dirt on top of the bag burying him, but also burying my regret for doing this.  

  

Packing the dirt around him, there's only one last thing left to do, find myself another graveyard for the 

rest of them.  

  

Climbing back into the car a sense of calmness falls over my mind. Knowing that all is done for today I 

head home. Always along the backroads I travel no matter what it is, no matter if i'm just driving around, 

no matter if I actually need to travel the highways. It's safer.  

  

Brrrrrrring....brrrrrrring….. 

  

My work phone interrupts the trance the music has put me in. Pulling up the screen the name glows in 

big bold letters lighting up the dark car. OFFICER ANDREW. My body fills with anxiety about to boil over.  

“Hello?” I answer hearing my voice shake with fear. 

“Hello chief, I'm sorry to call you on a day off but we’ve found something... are you ok you sound 

stressed?” his voice is quickly paced. Most of the words slur together making it hard to hear. 

“Of course I’m fine!” I snap back. “Sorry officer, what have you found?” I apologize after noting the     

anger in my voice. 

 “We've found a truck…” his voice grows quieter towards the end of the sentence. The word truck makes 

my hands start to shake and sweat pools in my waistband. 

“I can't hear you, officer please speak up!” my anxiety spills over turning into anger. 

“We found a truck. In the lane. Filled with bodies. All the missing people are here, all of them.” 

The intrigue and excitement in his voice makes my stomach turn.  

“Really?…. I’ll be there.” I quickly reply    

“Don't you need the location chief?” a hint of interrogation in his voice. 

“Yes, I thought you would’ve been smart enough to know that!” the anger in my voice echoes through 

the phone only to be met with the hang up tone.   

  

Turning the car around I guess it's time to go see how well the jumpsuit and gloves worked.  
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Congratulations to all of our students who competed at Zone Cross Country on 7 May at     

Tumbarumba. 

 

Special mention to Sam Manwaring, Samantha Emms and Beau Abnett who all won their age        

divisions. They along with Jade Emms and Tom Ings all qualified for the Riverina Regional    

Carnival on June 11 at Gundagai. 

 

Well Done! 

Congratulations to Aiden Hill and Sam Manwaring who 

both recently competed at the CHS Swimming            

Championships at Homebush in Sydney. Both boys       

thoroughly enjoyed the experience and swam                  

exceptionally well. 

Congratulations to Year 7 student, Sam Manwaring, who has been selected to trial at the NSW 

All Schools Swimming Trials on Friday 28th May. Sam will travel to Sydney Olympic Park   

Aquatic Centre. Good luck Sam! 

Last week my sister Jade and I travelled to Bankstown where we 

played in the Riverina team at NSW CHS State Football           

Championships. This Tournament was about show casing talent 

from all regions around the state from public schools and         

competing against those other regions to finish as high as you 

possibly can. Riverina lost both games on the first day however 

they were very close 1-0 to Sydney East and 2-1 to Hunter. The 

second day we had two great wins 1-0 against North West and 10-

0 against West Darling. We finished well on the second day with a 

1-1 draw against North Coast. As always the experience was amazing and allowed Jade and I 

to measure up against our present and future competitors. The conclusion of the tournament 

saw myself be awarded MVP for Riverina of the entire State Championships. Our results has 

set us up for the next year and there’s a great feeling that Riverina can finish on top! 

Samantha Emms 
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Page 10 Mercury 

 

Stage 5 Science  

In Stage 5 Science the students have been studying plate tectonics, students are simulating 

diverging, converging and transform plate boundaries with mars bars.  

The start of every lesson students have been learning the basics of coding animations, they 

have learnt how to draw, animate and colour using java script.   

 

Stage 4 Science  

In Stage 4 students have been exploring the earth, sun and moon. They have just completed a 

stop motion project describing the motion of the planets around the sun.   

 

Mr Michael Clancy 

Science Teacher 

Moose is the Murrumburrah High School support dog. He is 

owned by teacher Mr Adrian Priem and visits the school on     

Mondays and Tuesdays. Moose has had all his vaccinations and 

is regularly checked by a vet. Moose sits (rests with his head on a 

pillow) outside the School Counsellor's office and is available for 

pats when students need that special dog love. Moose has been 

involved in activities such as the school cross country (where he 

won the dog division!) and will be participating in the Premier's 

Sporting Challenge along with students and staff next term. 
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Murrumburrah High School received a phone call from a local resident regarding a rock       

collection. Little did we know that we were visiting our local history in the guise of the wife of a 

past Science Maths teacher of Murrumburrah Intermediate School. Mr George Heys was just 

beginning his career in teaching while at Murrumburrah before he went on to work as a       

Geologist, Palaeologist and Mineralogist throughout Australia and the wider world.  

 

Throughout these years, Mr Heys collected a variety of specimens and even discovered some 

new fossils of plant seeds in Ulladulla. When Mr and Mrs Heys decided it was time to retire, 

his wife Pam asked George where in the world was his favourite place to live. Guess where the 

town was. Murrumburrah Harden. Excitedly Pam showed her husband some properties that 

she had been looking up in Harden and the retirement plan swung into action. 

 

Sadly, Mr Heys passed away in March 2021 and Pam was busy sorting through her husband’s 

collection when she thought it would be a great idea to see if the local High School would like 

to take on the collection for students to learn from. Mr Clancy and Mrs Young went down to  

visit Mrs Heys and after a lovely chat and a sort through some special science reference 

books, Murrumburrah High School received a lovely collection of specimens, Physics tools and 

books. 

 

Murrumburrah High School would like to thank Mrs Pam Heys for her kindness and support of 

our school.  

 

Mrs Jan Young 

Head Teacher—Science / Maths 



 

 

 

Page 12 Mercury 

 



 

 

Page 13 Mercury 

The aim of the photographic and digital media course is to develop students ability to         

communicate ideas, values and culture through images. As part of this course, students have 

explored various methods to photograph memorials and monuments so that they are           

represented in a meaningful and respectful manner. 

 

Black and white images below taken by Year 10 students Hayley Hambrook. 

 

Mr David James 

Love Bites is a Respectful Relationships Education Program for young people aged 15-17 

years. It consists of two interactive workshops: one on Relationship Violence, and one on Sex 

and Relationships, followed by creative workshops and community campaigns. Love Bites is a 

flexible model with options to use a full day or multi session delivery approach. The program 

emphasises the importance of a whole-of-school commitment to respectful relationship        

education. 

 

Love Bites aims to provide young people with a safe environment to examine, discuss and   

explore respectful relationships. All Love Bites programming takes a strength-based approach 

and views young people as active participants who are able to make choices for themselves 

and their relationships when supported with information and opportunity for skill                   

development. 

• Love Bites education is focused on three critical areas for learning: 

• Knowledge: youth-led collaborative learning 

• Attitudes: critical thinking and decision-making and 

• Behaviours: problem solving and communication skills 

 

The overall aims of the programming are to equip young people with the knowledge needed to 

have respectful relationships, encourage and develop their skills in critical thinking and assist 

them in being able to problem solve and communicate effectively. When equipped in these 

areas, NAPCAN believes that young people can make the right choices for themselves and 

their relationships that are free from violence and abuse. 

Year 10 and 11 will be involved in this program later this term. 

 

Further information can be found at https://www.napcan.org.au/Programs/love-bites/ 

https://www.napcan.org.au/Programs/love-bites/​
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 The PULSE Alive Team is excited to announce that applications are now open for PULSE Alive 

– a new large-scale performing arts event for 2021! 

  

There will be opportunities for both primary and secondary students within the event and     

participation will be open to students of all abilities from any public school across NSW. 

Applications are now open for PULSE Alive  

  

PULSE Alive has been created to take the place of the Arts Alive Primary Choral Concerts and 

the PULSE Concert, which are not able to be held this year. The event is a one one-night-only 

extravaganza to be held at Ken Rosewall Arena, Sydney Olympic Park on Monday 13            

September 2021. 

  

There are opportunities at PULSE Alive for both primary and secondary students from NSW 

public schools across a range of categories including massed choir, massed dance, individual 

items, featured performers, student comperes, student crew, and a design competition for the 

event program. Additionally there are opportunities for teachers to join the stage management 

team for the event. 

  

For more information on all aspects of the event, including application information and         

rehearsal dates, please visit the PULSE Alive page on The Arts Unit Local Arts Programs       

website: https://artsteam.schools.nsw.gov.au/combinedarts/pulse-alive.html  

 

Last week Courtney our resident Work Pathways Coordinator from COMPACT Inc. spoke to our 

Year 11 VET (Vocational Education & Training) students about their up coming work          

placements. 

 

Courtney spoke about the importance of presentation, planning and being on time and        

organised for their work placements, as well as good and bad social media usage in the work 

place. 

 

Courtney would like to wish all of the students good luck for their up coming work placements.  

https://artsteam.schools.nsw.gov.au/combinedarts/pulse-alive.html
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ClickView provides teachers and students access to thousands of interactive videos and related           

resources to support learning and teaching. All ClickView produced content is developed with      

subject experts, ensuring it’s age appropriate and aligned to the Australian Curriculum. Go to 

online.clickview.com.au  

 

online.clickview.com.au


 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Page 16 Mercury 

Murrumburrah High School - Term 2, 2021 

Ju
n

e
  

7 

31 1 2 3 4 

YES Program 

5 6 

8 

7 

School Leaders 

@ Sydney 

8 

School Leaders 

@ Sydney 

Year 6 MPS   

Transition 

9 10 

Girls Tackle @ 

Wagga 

11 

Riverina  

Cross Country 

YES Program 

12 13 

9 

14 

Public Holiday 

15 

Year 6 MPS   

Transition 

16 17 18 

YES Program 

19 20 

1

0 

21 22 23 

Love Bites 

(10&11) 

24 

Merit Assembly 

25 

Newsletter 

YES Program 

Positive Reward 

Trip (Canberra) 

26 27 

Position Vacant 
MURRUMBURRAH HIGH SCHOOOL 

EXPRESSION OF INTEREST 

CASUAL POSITIONS OF FARM ASSISTANT & GENERAL ASSISTANT 

 

Murrumburrah High School is seeking Expressions of Interest from persons who wish to be 

placed in a pool of casual employees for the position of Farm Assistant and General Assistant 

at the school. 

It is expected that some work may be available due to sickness, long service leave and holi-

day leave but the length of employment will be of a limited nature. Persons interested must 

have a WWCC No. (for paid employment) and submit a maximum two page letter of Expres-

sion of Interest detailing qualifications, aptitude and experience for the positions. 

For a copy of the description (role statement) please phone the school. 

All Expressions of Interest should be submitted by COB, Friday 28 May 2021 and be             

addressed to:  

Expression of Interest 

The Principal 

Murrumburrah High School 

PO Box 131 

HARDEN   NSW   2587 

Website: https://180embroidery.com 

Contact: Beth Allen 

Telephone: 0435 873 420  

Email: embroidery180@yahoo.com  

Location: 1 Derby Street, Harden  

Deliveries to the High School available. 

MHS UNIFORM STOCKIST—180 EMBROIDERY 

https://180embroidery.com
tel:0435873420
mailto:embroidery180@yahoo.com
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Murrumburrah High School P & C Association 
ABN: 98 824 183 176 

Murrumburrah High School P&C Association is looking for a highly motivated Canteen            

Assistant who will help with the provision of fresh, healthy food to the school community. 

 
The canteen operates 5 days a week during school terms. The suitable applicant would need 

to be available for a minimum of 10hrs per week. Work hours are flexible based upon the    

canteen’s need for assistance on busy days, onsite school catering and relief work for sick 

days. 

 
The Canteen Assistant would work closely with the Canteen Manager to prepare food ready for 

service, food service during breaks, restock supplies, general cleaning duties and assist with 

any tasks needed to ensure the smooth running of the Canteen on a day to day basis. 

 

Essential criteria: 

 
• A strong passion for creating and delivering exciting and healthy food 

• Commitment, initiative and flexibility 

• Excellent food preparation skills 

• A high level of attention to quality and detail 

• Strong organisational skills 

• Excellent communication skills 

• Awareness of food safety requirements 

• Working with Children check, or willingness to obtain one prior to commencement 

 

Desirable criteria: 

 
• Previous employment and/or qualifications in food preparation 

• Food Handling Certificate 

• Experience providing a healthy food service, preferably to children 

• Awareness of food intolerances & allergies 

 

This casual role is supported by the Fast Food Industry Award 2010 and applicable rates. 

 
To apply please send your resume together with a cover letter detailing how you meet the     

selection criteria by Friday 11th June via email to: murrumburrahhighpandc@gmail.com 
 

 

mailto:murrumburrahhighpandc@gmail.com?subject=Position:%20Canteen%20Assistant
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Preparing our students for tomorrow’s challenges through learning 

Word Search 

 
 
 

STUDENTS ABSENT OR SENT HOME DUE TO          
DISPLAYING ANY FLU LIKE SYMPTOMS MUST BE 

TESTED 
 

The Australian Government, Department of Health defines flu like    

symptoms as: runny nose or sneezing, cough or sore throat, fever and 

chills, headache, body aches, vomiting, and diarrhoea (more common in  

children). 

 
• Students must not return to school until they return a negative 

COVID-19 result and are symptom free. 
• Schools must sight the negative COVID-19 test result prior to     

allowing students and staff to return to school. 
• A screen shot of results should be emailed to;                                        

  murrumburr-h.school@det.nsw.edu.au 
• Please contact school administration staff on 6386 2755 if you 

need support emailing results. 

mailto:murrumburr-h.school@det.nsw.edu.au


 

 


